COUNCIL MEETING

25th NOVEMBER 2015

QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC FOR ORAL REPLY

(1) From Iain Bull to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation (As Mr Bull was not present a written reply was sent to him.)

Increase in pollution. I live under the flightpath and directly on Scadbury Nature Reserve. The increase in aircraft will increase the amount of pollution in the air.

Have you studied the impact of this on me and my family's health and that of the wildlife? If so could I please see this study?

Reply:

It should be noted that this application is not about any increase in overall aircraft movements. The Noise Action Plan (NAP) will positively impact on potential pollution levels experienced in the Borough by encouraging more fuel-efficient and less noisy aircraft movements, which will be of benefit to our residents and the environment.

The lease remains silent in respect of air quality and does not form part of the current application.

(2) From Iain Bull to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation (As Mr Bull was not present a written reply was sent to him.)

House prices. It has been incredibly difficult to get to where I am now with a house and a mortgage. My current house is a stepping stone to the next but an increase in flight traffic is going to put people off the area.

Have you studied the impact on housing prices under the flightpath? How are you going to compensate those affected when their houses have been devalued?

Reply:

There is a statutory compensation scheme in respect of public works (including airports) set out in Part I of the Land Compensation Act 1973. It applies to the operation of new works at an airport rather than any intensification of use. However it is for residents to seek their own advice as to whether they are entitled to make a claim. I would also suggest that if we have fewer, less noisy aircraft movements, it could be argued that house prices in the vicinity of the airport could actually go up, not down. Property prices in the vicinity of some other airports are actually more expensive.

1

(3) From Iain Bull to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation (As Mr Bull was not present a written reply was sent to him.)

The current levels of noise are tolerable and don't affect my young children. An increase in flight times is going to have aircraft over my house after their bedtime. Sleep in young children is essential for growth, healing and learning. A disturbance in this pattern is widely documented and can be read online.

Where is the study into the noise levels and its impact on the young?

Reply:

The sleep of young children is important and in all probability most young children are already in bed and asleep with the present operating hours, and therefore not affected currently. The Council has not received complaints about children not being able to sleep. The NAP essentially follows government advice which does deal with the whole issue of sleep, which is clearly important, not just for children but the entire population. It is for this reason that more stringent controls are proposed in what is officially designated as "night-time hours", which is specifically 06.30-07.00.

Controls are proposed that limit the level of flyover noise that can be generated during this period to values lower than those that can be generated under the present arrangements. In addition, properties expected to be regularly exposed (once per night on average) to night time flyover levels high enough to be linked to potential sleep disturbance will be eligible for a grant to enhance the sound insulation of bedrooms.

(4) From Will Curtis, Biggin Hill, to the Leader of the Council

Does the Leader agree that the proposed new Noise Action Plan introduces new noise controls for the airport and modernises the environmental management of the airport?

Supplementary Question:

Does the Leader agree that the proposed Noise Monitoring and Track Keeping System will make it much easier for the Council to oversee the airport and hold the airport to account?

Reply:

Yes, I do believe the proposed noise monitoring and track keeping will make it easier for the Council and residents to oversee the Airport's activities and to distinguish Biggin Hill and other aircraft movements including Heathrow. If approval is granted then we would impose a condition to ensure that there is full cost recovery to the Council for any additional responsibilities involved in ensuring compliance with the lease.

(5) From Colin Hitchins, Petts Wood, to the Leader of the Council

Does the Leader believe that the proposed new flight path for runway 03 at Biggin Hill Airport will significantly reduce air traffic over Petts Wood and Farnborough?

I am aware that the proposals are expected to reduce the number of aircraft that fly over Petts Wood and Farnborough when landing on Runway 03 at the airport.

Supplementary Question:

Does the Leader agree that this is likely to reduce, not increase, disturbance in Petts Wood, Farnborough and surrounding areas?

Reply:

Disturbance is, of course, a subjective measure, however for those aircraft expected to approach Runway 03 the reduction in number of movements is expected to lead to a commensurate reduction in the overall noise measures.

(6) From Robert Walters to the Leader of the Council

Is the Leader able to confirm that following a noise survey at Darrick Wood, London Borough of Bromley Environment Officer Dr. Hedley Pugh recently reported that aircraft using Biggin Hill had little overall impact on noise levels in the Darrick Wood environs?

Reply:

Yes, I am well aware of the contents of the report by Dr. Hedley Pugh, which is attached to the paperwork as Appendix 7.

Supplementary Question:

Is the Leader further aware that Dr. Pugh concluded that aircraft using other airports had the potential to cause more impact than aircraft using Biggin Hill Airport?

Reply:

Yes indeed - I refer to my previous response which explains this.

(7) From Katy Woolcott to the Leader of the Council

Does the Leader agree that the recommendations of the Council's Noise consultant set out all necessary mitigation and noise controls as may reasonably be required in order to protect the local environment and amenities for the foreseeable future and does he have any points on which he has a different opinion?

Reply:

The Council retained a leading national independent expert, because it is very important that when we consider this issue we are privy to technical expert opinion which should inform our deliberations. We are guided by that advice, but not bound by it, as was demonstrated by the fact that the Executive determined that more restrictive operating hours than was recommended by our consultant should be adopted. The Airport have since accepted these more restrictive hours. I should confirm that it is proposed there is no ground running permitted before 06.30. Whether this is enough is a matter to be considered in the debate at this Council meeting and in the Executive at its meeting which will follow it.

(8) From Bethany Russell, Biggin Hill to the Leader of the Council

Is the Leader aware that there are currently a number of overseas aircraft service companies that are considering investing at Biggin Hill Airport if the revised operating hours are approved?

Reply:

I do not have first-hand knowledge, however I have been informed this is the case by the Airport management.

Supplementary Question:

Is the Leader aware that in late 2013 Bromley Council officers and the GLA were involved with Biggin Hill Airport in seeking to attract a major multinational aircraft service company to Biggin Hill which ultimately failed due to the existing overly restrictive airport operating hours?

Reply:

I am aware that there was such a proposal but I am unable to comment on the reasons as to why they withdrew.

(9) From David Calver to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation

It is understood that Biggin Hill Airport is used by many Middle Eastern personnel to give them easier access to London.

Can the Council be sure that increased operating hours will not affect the long term security of this country?

Reply:

It is my belief that a change in operating hours will not impact on national security.

Supplementary Question:

Does the Council really know who is likely to be coming in to Biggin Hill Airport if the operating hours are extended and long-haul flights are allowed?

Reply:

There is no way of knowing exactly who is going to come in to an airport at any tiem in the future, but I can think of no good reason why a change in hours should affect the nature, number and individuality of the people who are coming.

(10) From Jason Polis to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation

BHAL's proposal and the council report describe different "community funds". Neither demonstrate adequate funding for sufficient compensation, nor how & who would be paid.

If I lose work from lack of sleep or relocate my family home due to noise, who will decide how much compensation is paid and how?

The community fund to which reference is made in both reports is the fund into which any fines levied from the Noise or Track Violation schemes would be paid. BHAL identify that the Safety And Noise Abatement Review Board will be responsible for determining the level of fines, where they are considered appropriate. As is the case at other UK airports where such a system is in place, the fund into which the fines are placed is expected to be administered by an independent group that represents the interests of all stakeholder and affected parties. The make-up of that group will need to be agreed with London Borough of Bromley. It will be for the group to determine how the funds are used for the benefit of those affected and the wider community.

We would hope disturbance is less than it is at present and as a consequence payment to the fund would be modest. As is the case elsewhere we would look to the fund being administered by an independent body with the aim of funding being allocated to those with the greatest need.

Supplementary question:

How much compensation do you think is reasonable for each of how many households expected to be affected by late night noise nuisance?

Reply:

This is not within my gift and my opinion counts for nothing. There are national regulations laid down which are applied at many airports, for example Heathrow and Gatwick, and that is what will determine any level of compensation.

(11) From Jason Polis to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation

As the loss of enjoyment due to the nuisance from aircraft noise in the proposed additional operating hours is <u>reasonably foreseeable</u>, would the council as landlord become directly liable in tort by effectively adopting this new continuing nuisance?

Reply:

No it won't. First of all, I do not consider the position set out is "reasonably foreseeable". In any event, aircraft noise is not a statutory nuisance (s76(1) Civil Aviation Act 1982). Airports are similarly immune to claims in nuisance (s77 Civil Aviation Act 1982).

Supplementary Question:

The report mentions Wednesbury reasonableness – matters which ought/ought not be considered. Is it reasonable for the Council to make a decision without evidence on the number of homes affected, or the extent to which they are affected?

Reply:

The Council has been extremely thorough. It is impossible and impractical to sit in every home with a noise measuring machine. I think the Council has been extremely thorough, we have employed the very best consultants and have the best information on which to make our decision.

(12) From Jason Polis to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation

If as per item 3.7 in the report from March (DRR15/097), the council could not insist upon changes to the lease, how could extended operating hours be revoked by this or future councils?

Reply:

By making the consent conditional on compliance with specific conditions by specific dates, failing which the consent will lapse.

Supplementary Question:

Before making a final decision, which may or may not be irrevocable, provided there are certain conditions that are adhered to, would it be worthwhile to determine the extent and severity of the actual adverse impacts on residents and the Council, perhaps by a trial period or by at least ensuring that there are clauses to revoke extended hours?

Reply:

There will be clauses which will result in a revocation of any agreement. There will be a debate at which these issues will be raised.

(13) From Tony Trinick FREng, Vice Chairman, Flightpath Watch to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation

When the Council bought the airport in 1974, it did so, among other reasons, to protect the Borough's environment and residents, and their amenities.

Why has the Council, in this report, reneged on this principle?

Reply:

No decision has yet been made, but whatever the outcome of tonight's debate the Council will in my opinion not have reneged on this principle. This decision, if taken, will result in lower noise levels. This is also the view of the Noise Consultant. Protecting the Borough's environment, its residents and their amenities does not equate to doing nothing. The proposed NAP gives the Borough greater powers to manage noise generated by the Airport and contains more stringent controls than those contained in the existing Lease. Through policing of the NAP, in addition to retaining the other control mechanisms already set out in the Lease, the Borough is protecting the environment and amenity of its residents.

Supplementary Question:

If the proposals go through, to givwe an example the operating hours at Farnborough Airport stand at 99 per week, City Airport at 93 per week, Northolt at 72 but biggin Hill airport at 110.5 per week. Will the Leader confirm that the proposals will not protect residents under the flightpath and therefore should be refused.

Reply:

Gross hours are not the only issue – noise made by individual aircraft and the noise made in total at various times of the day. The Noise Action Plan produces a better result for residents than if we did not do anything.

(14) From Tony Trinick FREng, Vice Chairman, Flightpath Watch to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation

After 6 months of negotiations, very little has been achieved, apart from a noise monitoring system which is irrelevant to the issue of operating hours at unsocial times.

How can Councillors ratify now the 25th March 'approval in principle' decision?

Reply:

During this time residents and others criticised the initial proposal because it was wooly and not precise, and what we have before us tonight is now essentially 18 recommendations that are legally enforceable, precise and specific, and this is what we are here, at least in part, to debate tonight.

Supplementary Question:

I cannot agree with that achievement of success. For example, the current lease is still better because it has take off, sideline and landing noise limits whereas the new NAP has averages. Another issue is the noise monitoring system - it is not relevant in that if we do not have any planes in these unsocial hours we do not have any noise to monitor. Where is the limitation on movements, the 50,000 movements? Can residents be assured that the proposals will be refused tonight?

Reply:

I cannot forecast the outcome. In my opinion, the protections offered by the Noise Action Plan are better and more effective than those in the in the Lease. The Lease is still there – this is a better control put on top of it.

(15) From Andrea Stevens to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation

A press release from the airport stated that Petts Wood residents would see 30% fewer overflights due to the new GPS route to R03.

Do Councillors realise that this leaves an increase of approximately 50% over the clurrent number of jet movements, thereby worsening the present situation for Petts Wood?

[To illustrate (from NAP pages 8 and 13): 19,750 Business Aviation movements in 2020 minus 11,500 BA current = 8250 less 2,475 (i.e. 30%) = 5775 or a 50% increase on current levels]

Reply:

I reiterate that no decision has yet been made. However, we will take into account the fact that the NAP limits the noise likely to be experienced by residents in all parts of Bromley including Petts Wood by virtue of the noise envelopes. The current Lease has no such limits and permits up to 125,000 movements per year by aircraft that could be much noisier than are forecast for 2020. The NAP therefore provides a greater degree of protection in this regard than currently exists. If the Executive is

minded to grant, we would seek to ensure through conditions that noise disturbance for residents does not increase when the NAP is reviewed.

Supplementary question:

Cole Jarman has confirmed that contrary to what is believed, noise is projhected to increase by 38% by 2020 and will quadruple in the early hours. Is the proposal unjustifiable?

Reply:

My understanding of the advice is that in the 6.30 - 7am slot the noise will be considerably reduced and totentially enormously reduced because at the moment there is no control over the type of aircraft taking off. Taking off aircraft are noisier than landing aircraft and the noise envelope will effectively mean that an average of only two aircraft can take off in those hours.

(16) From Andrea Stevens to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation

Council consultant Chris Smith has shown that BHAL is not disadvantaged against other comparable airports by conditions imposed by the Lease, operating hours being specifically mentioned - so what justification is there for Bromley residents to be treated worse than residents in the local authorities of such comparable airports?

Reply:

I would beg to differ. Mr. Chris Smith says in his report that "... the extention would improve the attractiveness of the Airport for business aviation movements and the many support companies upon which the segment relies." I conclude that the extention would indeed improve the attractiveness of the Airport to new investment opportunities. Whilst of course not guaranteed, if there were an increase in Business Rates or in profitability of the Airport that would give a financial benefit to the Borough.

Supplementary question:

An application at London City airport was refused the day after the Bromley decision 25th March – this was after the Mayor of London gave a direction to LB Newham to refuse on grounds of noise and the possible creation of a noise ghetto. Do you accept that if this proposal is allowed the affected residents of Bromley will see the same thing, particularly in the unsocial hours of the day.

Reply:

No, I disagree.

(17) From Bruce Anderson to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation

(Question withdrawn)

(18) From Bruce Anderson to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation

Will you please inform me how much of the loan of £1,583,469 to BHAL has been repaid to date, this being the cost of resurfacing the runway and lighting improvements? When will the outstanding balance be paid?

Reply:

This was not a loan - the amount of £1,583,469 relates to capital expenditure incurred by the Council on runway resurfacing and lighting improvements at the beginning of the Lease to make the airport let-able. There is provision in the lease for the receipt of 50% of any profit made by BHAL from certain developments on the premises, up to a maximum amount of £1.5m. There is no requirement for that money to be given to the Council by any specific date.

(19) From David Clapham to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation

The Executive confirmed on 29th June that helicopter flights would be included in negotiations. Residents remain concerned that these are noisy and fly directly over homes at relatively low levels.

Has this aspect of the negotiations been completed and what was the outcome for helicopters?

Reply:

This issue is addressed in Section 19 of the Cole Jarman Briefing Note 15/0009/M09-4 dated 16 November 2015, which is Appendix 2A of the Report. As the NAP effectively requires the Airport to always look for quieter operations, I am recommending to them that, as part of this, helicopters will rise to 1,000 ft and then follow the prescribed and identified tracks.

Supplementary question:

Is that a recommendation or a fact?

Reply:

A recommendation – this will be enlarged on in the debate this evening.

(20) From David Clapham to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation

Experts have demonstrated that the concept of the lesser evil was scaremongering, that the consultation was unsound, that noise will be doubling and that LBB cannot obtain additional payments from BHAL.

In this context, how would it be reasonable to sacrifice residents' quality of life and productivity?

Reply:

The concept of lesser evil has never been used by the Leader or the Executive. Our

intention is to achieve betterment for the residents of the Borough. In my opinion that quality of life would be better if the NAP is implemented than if it is not, so the premise of the question is unsound.

This could be used in addition to the above – or omitted. (Our independent noise expert has reviewed all concerns and reports submitted by Flightpath Watch, and has given us detailed commentary on the points raised. What we are confident about is that the NAP, if adopted, gives us controls over the future noise levels of the Airport that are consistent with Government policy and ensure that we can contain noise levels in the future to a much lesser value than they could be if only the provisions of the lease were in force).

Supplementary question:

Today, Councillors will collectively make a decision which may mark the beginning of a fundamental change for this borough. Before doing so I ask all of you, are you satisfied in your hearts that the link of the additional hours to the business case is conclusively made?

Reply:

Answering for myself, the case for the NAP producing a better quality of life has been made. The case for the betterment of the Airport's business is always on-going. It is always impossible to forecast what is going to happen in the financial world. It has a better chance of doing well if it has the extension of hours.

(21) From Bob Trott to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation

Recommendation 17 (final paragraph) of Report DRR 15/097 infers the Council is aware of the need for prescriptive documentation for departures to avoid the inhabited areas around Orpington, as well as support any Noise Monitoring and Tracking (NMTK) System. The current situation whereby the majority of aircraft do not follow the BHAL website depicted route, needs attention.

Why are definitive proposals not being made available now, when BHAL and the Council have been aware of this problem for many months and work on the problem has taken place?

Reply:

The requirement for BHAL to acquire, install and operate a comprehensive Noise Monitoring and Track Keeping System with proper reporting and data feeds to Bromley Council is expected to transform the ability of the Borough to monitor and police movements to and from Biggin Hill. We cannot undertake this comprehensive monitoring without the full co-operation of the Airport.

Supplementary question:

That has not answered the question. I was asking for the prescriptive routing.

Reply:

We are giving attention by installing this Noise Monitoring and Track Keeping System and policing properly, ensuring aircraft do not depart from the advised track that they

are meant to be keeping. Routing is the responsibility of the Civil Aviation Authority, it is nothing to do with the Council.

(22) From Bob Trott to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation

The Commentary in Recommendation 17 of the Technical Consultants Report does not specifically require BHAL to submit to LBB details of the actual tracks upon which the NMTK system will be based.

Will the Council include these as a mandatory element that has to be included as part of the final agreement and that they adhere to the principle of avoiding, as far as possible, residential areas?

Reply:

The Council and any resident can find out from the UK AIP for Biggin Hill, what the flighttracks are supposed to be and where the noise preferential routes are clearly defined. In addition, the NAP contains a provision for ensuring that all Standard Operating Procedures are continuously monitored, and where new procedures are expected to produce a significant benefit to residents without compromising safety in any way, they will be modified accordingly.

Supplementary question:

The documentation from the AIP is not prescriptive enough to get aircraft to avoid the built up areas around Orpington.

Reply:

The actual tracking is not the Council's business - it is the responsibility of the Civil Aviation Authority and UK AIP.

(23) From Bob Trott to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation

The NAP(Final) has been developed following discussions between BHAL and LBB. However, para 4.37 (h) states that fine revenues will be used differently from Recommendation 17 of the Technical Consultants Report.

What is the policy of the Council?

Reply:

The Airport's Safety and Noise Abatement Review Board will be responsible for determining the level of fines, where they are considered appropriate. As is the case at other UK airports where such a system is in place, the fund into which the fines are placed is expected to be administered by an independent group that represents the interests of all stakeholders and affected parties. The make-up of that group will need to be agreed with Council. It will be for the group to determine how the funds are used for the benefit of those affected and the wider community.

(24) From Hugh Bunce to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation

With 90% of adult residents in twelve Bromley wards opposed to extended airport operating hours, will your Council please acknowledge that preserved sleep for

Bromley residents is a basic human right, and needs to be protected by retaining the operating hours in the current operating lease?

Reply:

The current operating hours include 6.30 to 7am as the shoulder hours where aircraft can take off if they are based at Biggin Hill. There is not much limit on what they might be and how many can take of in that time. As I would have stated in my answer to Question 3 from Mr Iain Bull, the assessment of the proposals included an analysis of the potential effects on sleep disturbance of flights during the night time period. The NAP proposal has more stringent controls for the 06.30-07.00 night-time period, precisely to protect sleep in line with the Government Guidelines in this area.

Supplementary question:

I feel thoroughly disenfranchised by this whole process which has included a consultation linking in one question three apparent positives with one overwhelming negative. Now one of those positives has been withdrawn. Will you now do a new comprehensive and controlled Council consultation amongst the 130,000 people living along the flightpath across Chislehurst, Petts Wood, Crofton, Farnborough and Biggin Hill to find out what people really want.

Please do a new consultation of residents within the flightpath.

Reply:

Consultation is only as good as the questions asked, and I think we have had far roo many consultations producing answers that cannot be relied upon. There is nothing to gain from repeating the exercise.

(25) From Hugh Bunce to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation

How can your Council believe that any of the proposals in your report can mitigate, or trade-off, for the loss of residents' sleep, and why have you chosen to negotiate with the airport and not with residents who are the biggest group of stakeholders involved with this issue?

Reply:

I refer to my previous answer. As to negotiation, the Council is legally obliged to respond to a request made by its tenant under the terms of the lease. I wish to emphasise that the Council has sought to ensure that we are as open and transparent as possible with residents, and take on board the many comments that they make both on this occasion and on others.

Supplementary question:

You have produced a 490 page report which in no way answers the threat to sleep for 130,000 of your residents, you have had two Council debates, spent hours discussing supposed mitigating schemes which still avoid the issue of hours. Why are you constantly ignoring the issue of noise and the effect of antisocial movements during people's sleep?

We are not ignoring those things. As I have said before this evening, we are extremely keen to ensure that the situation is better not worse if these proposals go through. The shoulder hours already permit an unlimited number of take-offs between 6.30 and 7am. The new proposals will severely restrict that, as well as the noise of any individual aircraft taking off. I think we are addressing that, we are trying to make life better and we are trying to make sure that you do not get woken up between 6.30 and 7am.

(26) From Jo Johnson MP to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation

Mr Johnson stated that he was also speaking on behalf of Bob Neill MP.

What assurances will the Council provide that the interests of residents living beneath the flightpath, whose quality of life will be most affected as a result of Biggin Hill Airport Limited's proposals to extend their operating hours, will be properly prioritised within the decision making process?

Reply:

Protecting the quality of life for residents under the flightpath, as I have said before this evening, remains a real focus regardless of any decision here tonight. It is for this reason though that the noise contours around the Airport in the proposals are so important, as noise elsewhere under the flight path will necessarily be less than this. For the first time the noise contours will be enforceable and are more restrictive than anything contained in the existing lease. With regard to the early morning contour, this effectively means that some aircraft currently allowed to fly in this period would be precluded. In addition, residents will be able to monitor movements themselves on-line stopping confusion with Heathrow-bound flights thereby bringing about greater transparency and accountability.

The Council does not have a free hand in deciding the application as the lease contains a provision which does not allow the Council unreasonably to refuse an application to vary the operating criteria. As the present report and the earlier one to the March 25th meeting set out, whilst there is more flexibility for the council to take into account matters which impact on third parties, any decision must be evidence-based and regard needs be given to the expert opinion the Council has sought. The work undertaken to date seeks to do all that is reasonable to mitigate the impact of the changes (if agreed) with the opportunity for real and enforceable noise monitoring systems and controls to be put in place for the first time.

Supplementary question:

I echo the concerns of some others that there appears to be some evidence of manipulation of the consultation results . Pending clarity on this matter- can the Council assure me that it will not be influenced by the consultation in making any decision this evening?

The consultation that the Council instituted looks a bit strange strange in some of the ways that the responses came in. However, counting only the replies that came in not online, there is still a majority in favour. Consultations are only as good as the questions asked, and it is very likely that Members will probably not pay too much regard to all the consultations and make up their own minds on the basis of the evidence provided.

(27) From Richard Gibbons to the Portfolio Holder for Renewal and Recreation

If Councillors for Chelsfield & Pratts Bottom and neighbouring Wards are persuaded to favour extending operating hours at Biggin Hill Airport as proposed, what tangible benefits that are relevant to Orpington will candidates be able to offer the electorate in 2016, 2018 and 2020?

Reply:

I have been through some of what I consider to be the advantages, but I will repeat them for this question.

As I made clear in my answer to Jo Johnson MP, protecting the quality of life for residents under the flightpath remains a real focus regardless of any decision here tonight. It is for this reason, though, that the noise contours around the Airport in the proposals are so important as noise elsewhere, under the flight path, will necessarily be less than this. For the first time, the noise contours will be enforceable and are more restricted too, with the early morning contour effectively meaning that even some aircraft currently allowed to fly in this period would be precluded. Residents will be able to monitor movements themselves online stopping confusion with Heathrow bound flights thereby bringing about greater transparency and accountability.

Supplementary question:

Would the Portfolio Holder agree that as it currently takes as long to travel to Biggin Hill Airport from Orpington as to central London, a commitment to sustainable travel and rapid local transport to compliment potential airport expansion would benefit the health and wellbeing of the wider community, ease congestion and improve the environment.

Reply:

It is one of my dearest wishes to improve transport facilities throughout the borough, however, the money is very hardly likely to be available. Therefore I think this is a very nice hypothetical question and I cannot give you a positive answer.